Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall

 on 1 February 2011. 
DRAFT
Present – Councillors CJ Cartledge, J Dietsch, D Jackson, PMander, HJ Rodgers, A Schofield, JShuttleworth & T Wain.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk), Outseats Parish Councillor J Marsden, PCSO A Boswell & one members of the public.
Public participation

1. Angie Ward, former councillor and Chair of the Council, attended. She registered her support for the Council in its running of the swimming pool, often under difficult circumstances, and expressed dismay at the divisive actions of the Friends of Hathersage Pool in recent months.
2. There was no report from District Councillors. 
3. PCSO Anthony Boswell attended and gave a report. There had been several incidents over the past month, including reports of suspicious vehicles looking for scrap. Three arrests for drug offences have been made. The police have launched a new scheme using community speed watch volunteers with the aim of educating rather than prosecuting speeding motorists. Since Christmas, over 40 drivers have received warning letters about excessive speed on Sheffield Road and Castleton Road. PCSO Boswell was thanked for his report.
The King George’s Field 
1. Total funds stand at approximately £37,990. A donation of £350 has been received from Hathersage Carollers plus a further donation of £50. The trustees are very grateful for theses donations and letters of thanks have been sent.
2. There had been no requests for donations.

3. Accounts for payment. The schedule of accounts for payment totalling £25 was approved.

Council meeting

1. Apologies.

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Olle.  

2.  Members declaration of interest.
Cllrs Carltledge, Mander, Rodgers and Schofield declared an interest in item 8.1. as they were the subjects of the complaint. Cllr Cartledge declared an interest in item 9.4. as he is a regular customer of the wet fish van.
3. Minutes.

The minutes of the meeting held on 4 January were approved. 

4. Planning Applications.
4.1. NP/DDD/1210/1290, De Havillands, Back Lane. Single storey extension to replace existing garage, new porch and garden room. This had been considered by the Planning Committee who had no objection.

5. Planning Decisions.

5.1. NP/DDD/0410/0309, Plough Inn, Leadmill. Refused

5.2. NP/DDD/1010/1040, Riplingham, Sheffield Road. Granted.

5.3. NP/DDD/1110/1135, Mill Cottage, Mill Lane. Granted.

6. Consultations.
6.1. PDNPA public consultation on draft appraisal & proposed small boundary extension to Hathersage Conservation area. The consultation runs from 4 January-11 February. A copy of the appraisal is on the PDNPA website. The clerk also has a copy for viewing. The PDNPA is holding an open event at the Memorial Hall on Wednesday 9 February between 4.00 pm and 7.30 pm to give residents the opportunity to discuss any queries they may have. The Council could see no merit in a boundary extension along the lines suggested.
7. Financial matters.

7.1. Interest rate on deposit account. The treasurer had circulated information on a NatWest general fixed rate bond which would pay a higher rate of interest than the current amount of 0.5% being paid on the deposit account. Investment in a six month bond would attract interest of 1.5%, a 12 month bond 2% and a 24 month bond 2.75%. The offer closes on 4 February 2011. The Council agreed to immediately invest £50,000 in the 12 month bond and £50,000 in the six month bond. Cllrs Cartledge, Mander, Rodgers & Shuttleworth were appointed signatories with any two being required to give instructions to the bank.
7.2. The monthly accounts as previously circulated were approved. 
7.3. Accounts for payment totalling £1,691.49 (including £32.95 VAT) as previously circulated were approved. 
7.4. Councillors Cartledge and Mander were authorised to sign cheques at the March meeting.
7.5. Agreement of rent for Booths Edge lease. The Council agreed a revised rent of £353 per annum from 1 April 2011.
8. Correspondence.
8.1. A letter had been received from DDDC regarding complaints against four Councillors Cartledge, Mander, Rodgers & Schofield for an alleged breach of the Code of Conduct. The complainants were C Bagley, R Barratt, I Blackstock, K Bryon-James, H Clarke, R Colley, N Collier, J Dalton, M Glossop, B Hanley, G Lee, C Phipps, S Phipps, B Pytches and J Wedgwood. The complaints were not upheld by the Standards Committee but it recommended that two councillors attend further training. Two of the complainants, C Bagley and B Hanley, have asked for a review of the decision not to take any further action.
8.2. DALC Circular 06/2011. Consideration of Diamond Jubilee celebrations in 2012. The Council noted this but intends to take no action at present.
8.3. DALC Circular 08/2011 Clerks’ day at Ripley. A clerks’ day is being held on 13 April from 9.00 am – 4.00 pm which will concentrate on various aspects of the clerk’s role and responsibilities. The cost is £30. The Council agreed that the clerk and treasurer could attend. 
8.4. Derbyshire Community Health Services is becoming an NHS Trust from 1 April 2011. Noted.
8.5. The Annual Parish Council Conference takes place on 28 February 2011, 7 pm at Town Hall, Matlock. Cllr Cartledge indicated that he would attend.
8.6. A letter had been received from Brookfield Manor indicating that the concessionary access to local residents to use the drive as a footpath will be withdrawn, for one day only, on Monday 7 February.
8.7. A request had been received from South Yorkshire Orienteers to put banners up for an event on 19 March. The council has no objections to this event but is unable to give permission for banners to be put up as this comes under the jurisdiction of DCC.
8.8. The District Council Area Community Forum takes place on Wednesday 9 February, 7 pm in Bakewell. Cllr Cartledge is intending to attend.
8.9. DDDC had asked the Council whether it wanted poll cards for the Parish Council elections in May. Poll cards would be issued for the District Council elections and the referendum but these could not include the Parish Council elections. The full cost of poll cards and the associated postage would be charged to the Council whether or not the election was contested. The Council decided not to order separate poll cards.
8.10. Brian Ward is writing a book on George Lawrence which he intends publishing to coincide with the 75th anniversary of the pool. The budgeted cost is approximately £2,000 for 1,000 books. He is proposing to sell them at £5 per book. He has asked for a contribution towards the publishing costs. Proceeds from the sale would be used to pay back the contribution and any profit would be donated to a local charity. The Council agreed to contribute and the actual amount will be determined at the next meeting. Concern was expressed that it would be difficult to sell 1,000 copies. BW will be asked to let the Council know the cost for 500 copies, confirm that the book will be available for the 75th anniversary on July and that any profits will be donated to the Pool restoration fund.
8.11. EON Emergency pack. Central networks had sent the Council a demonstration pack of items which would be useful in the event of a power cut.

The pack contains:

· An analogue corded telephone

· A torch with batteries

· A wind-up mobile phone charger

· A battery operated radio

· A foil blanket 

· A reusable hand warmer

The clerk will enquire if these are available to all customers and, if so, at what cost.
8.12. Environment Agency – Notification of Flood warning codes. New flood warning codes have been issued by the Environment Agency.
8.13. The police have asked for two large crime prevention notices, to be placed in two locations in the village. Cllr Schofield offered to put them up. 
9. Village matters.

9.1. Stone Sett Footpath at Chucrch Bank. A meeting had been held with PDNPA who had offered to contribute towards the cost of refurbishment of the footpath.
As a result of the meeting Carol Ribbon of PDNPA had obtained a quotation for £1,705 for Phase 1 (from junction of Church Bank to the drain cover) on the following specifications:
 
· Area 31 metres squared – 7 metres long x 3 to 6 metres wide (average 4.6 metres) 

· 6 tonnes of spoil excavated 

· 6 tonnes of concrete 100mm depth 

· Dry mix grout – 1:2:4 cement:dust:aggregate 
PDNPA has £2,500 available and has asked DCC to contribute £500 and is asking HPC to contribute £425. The three contributions (£425, £500 and £2500) totalling £3425 would mean a further 31metre squared of stone setts could be restored totalling 62 metre squared.
This would go a long way to complete phase 2 (from the drain cover to the end of the bungalow). There is a shortfall of approx 8 metres squared at a cost of at least £440. If the Council agrees to contribute this additional amount phases 1 & 2 can be completed. 

PDNPA would require the funds before 31 March 2011.

The Council agreed to contribute £865 towards the cost of the repair. The clerk will write to all householders adjoining the path to ask if they will make a donation.
9.2. Pool Café improvements. Kevin Smith of the Pool Café had asked for a contribution towards the cost of rewiring the whole café as part of his refurbishment project. The Council agreed to contribute £1,450.
9.3. Replacement of dog notices. Some of the dog notices round the village are damaged and need replacing. Cllr Rodgers offered to prepare new ones.
9.4. Fish & chip van. Consideration of agreement for permission to park on land in front of Parish Room. The clerk was asked to Contact DALC, DCC and DDDC for advice.
10. Clerk’s printer. The clerk had been unable to buy the agreed laser printer but had purchased an ink jet one of a similar price and efficiency rating
11. Recreation Committee. 

11. The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting held on 12 January 2011 had been circulated.
11.1. Committee membership of Friends of the Pool. The Council decided it no longer wished to have a representative of the Friends of Hathersage Pool on the Recreation Committee following complaints against four councillors by members of the group. Members are welcome to attend as members of the public and speak in the ten minutes allowed for public participation at the beginning of the meeting.
11.2. A meeting is being held in the Methodist Church lounge on 2 February at 7.30 pm for volunteers to help with 75th anniversary celebrations and fundraising. If more people come than can be accommodated in the lounge the meeting will be held in the Church.
12. Burial Ground.

12.1. Report on Headstones. Cllr Cartledge and the clerk had carried out a survey of headstones in the Burial Ground and had found several that were not entered in the Register of Memorials. This could be due to incomplete records or memorials being installed without permission .The treasurer and the clerk will investigate.
13. Joint Transport Committee. Date of next meeting Monday 21 February.

14. Website Committee. Date of next meeting Tuesday 15 February.
15. Outseats Parish Council.

15.1. Report on January meeting. Cllr Jackson reported on the January meeting, the minutes of which will be circulated in due course. Mark Wedgwood had attended and offered to act as an intermediary between the Friends of the Pool and the Recreation Committee.
15.2. Councillor Dietsch will represent Hathersage Parish Council at the next meeting of Outseats Parish Council which takes place on Monday 28 February at 7.30 pm in the Memorial Hall.                                      
16. The contents of circulation pack were noted as follows:-

DCC Winter service briefing
DALC Circulars 1/11-8/11

Rural Services Network Weekly News Digest 10, 18, & 25 January

PDNPA Monsal Trail Memories of the Midland Railway line

PDNPA Hunt out Orion in the Peak District

PDNPA Cycling Saturdays at Hassop Station

PDNPA Temporary closure of Monsal Trail during construction work.

17. Date of next meeting – 1 March 2011.

18. Other items for information or March’s agenda. 

18.1. Proposed Village Centre Group Business sponsorship meeting.
The meeting finished at 9.40 pm.
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